[bookmark: _GoBack]BSA Board Call
December 7, 2018 (3-5pm Central)

In attendance via ZOOM: Heather Cacanindin, Rachel Spicer, Ya Min, Andrea Wolfe, Amy Litt, Loren, Chris Martine, Sean Graham, Lucinda McDade, Ann Sakai, Linda Watson, Chelsea Pretz, Ned Friedman (joined at 4:40pm).

Called to order 4:03 pm 

ACTION ITEMS:
· Publicize new GSRA amounts
· Talk with Jack Horner about how to implement the Board's recommendation of 30% less risky investments and whether to add an investment professional to the Investment Committee.
· Provide guidance to the Nagoya Protocol ad hoc committee on researching what other stakeholders are already doing; focus on partnering and not reinventing the wheel
· Solicit feedback on proposed symposia for BOTANY 2019 and for 2021+ meeting locations

1. Minutes Approval - Andi

Minutes from the summer Board meeting (pre- and post-meeting), three votes via email, and the October Executive committee call were presented. MOTION to APPROVE -> APPROVED (UNANIMOUS). 

2. GSRA Update and Decision - Heather

Brief background: typically we give out $500 research awards but at the last meeting (Rochester) we agreed to increase dues with an opt-out option and use the additional funds to support larger awards. This was strongly supported in a survey. Heather anticipates that we’ll raise about $10k in FY19 this way, meaning we’ll have to use some of the endowed funds dedicated for this purpose (this was expected). 2.5% draw is what we’ve done in the past (bolder approach is 5% and might be necessary) on a ~400k “bucket” (this is the grad student research award fund). 
· Society for the Study of Evolution (Wiley contract generates enough money to provide funds) -> they provide 40-50 awards (!)
· Andrea suggests 20 at $1500 (30k) = uses the 5% if we assume 10k is raised from the increased dues and new donations (10k + 20k = 30k)
· Suggestion that we request end of the year donations (this is already planned)
· Verified that this is open to international members
· Separate discussion suggested on how to balance the awards across labs (GSRA Comm should talk about this)
· Part of this is who applies – need to get the word out better, although amount increase should make a difference
· Suggestion that providing more concrete directions for what they want in the application will help students with less mentoring
· MOTION to combine the current 2.5% spend rule on the GSRA fund with the additional dues generated by the increase, with any excess needed to reach 30k coming from an increased percent draw (e.g., 5%) on the GSRA fund –> PASSED / UNANIMOUS.
· Will publicize new award rates ASAP

3. Financial Update - Lucinda / Heather

· Business office report for FY2018 - Heather / Lucinda
· Good financial year overall / Profit & Loss statement
· Pubs income was down under contract (no royalties until June)
· Expenses for pubs also down; they will continue to decrease because contract with HighWire continued even after we stopped using them, but this expense is ending.
· Grant income & grant-related expenses are also both down
· Salary & benefits were down
· Hired membership and communications manager -> she's tech savvy, getting into the website, all good reports so far (Amelia)
· Heather and Lucinda are looking at investment accounts with other officers
· Publication transition has turned a corner, publishing in the calendar month
· Creating an online awards submission portal shared with SSE and ASPT; outsourcing what Rob started to a contractor
· Re-doing contracts with SEB and SSE; they have agreed to pay more and we're developing a more proper contract; management fee SSE = was 40k (new 50k) and SEB was 20k (new 25k) -> total 15k increase across both
· Q: re: whom to contact re: updating stuff on the web – new person – Amelia
· Mostly already covered by Heather (above)
· Line 4305 “endowment income” – is money going to (everything in 4300) the investment account (these are things people have given money to, so not available for day-to-day operations
· We did have a good year
· Investment account: tough quarter re: performance; shouldn’t monitor it day-to-day

4. BSA Investment Policy Discussion – Lucinda
· Linda Watson has been getting on top of our portfolio and strategy
· Thoughts after the conference call with Bryan Boeson from Morgan Stanley
· What are “alternatives”? Where do they fit in to the stated policy? Answer: They don’t, really. The only classes stated are Equities, Fixed Income and Cash & Equivalents.
· Some board members are uncomfortable with the nebulous nature of how our policy and practice align.
· We’re in 20% alternatives and only some percentage of those are “less risky”
· What are our goals?
· First few statements of the policy note "avoiding excessive risk". Are we avoiding excessive risk? 
· Non-profit is in a different situation from an individual
· Suggested that Bryan clearly does not like fixed income
· “Performance Comparison” slide (ending 9/30/2018)
· We’d actually be up right now if we'd had a more conservative approach; some noted that there was little in this slide to make them view a more conservative approach negatively.
· Are we trading too frequently? Some think yes, others think no
· What is the management fee percent (went down after we reached 5M). About a 1.2% fee; no commission
· We have already approved 30% “less risky” allocations and there is no satisfactory answer to what “Alternatives” are. They include hedge funds, for instance.
· Several members suggested that we involve a professional – someone who’ll do it pro-bono and they would call in quarterly or similar
· Discussion that pro-bono advice is neither sufficient nor appropriate and that we should have a legal and financial relationship with whoever is providing this advice. Some general agreement on this point.
· Concerns have been raised several times by the Board and yet the concerns remain.
· Do we want to add someone to the Investment Committee who speaks this language better? 
· Initial motivation was major concern over sustained continued publication of AJB
· Now, more to buffer against membership drop and keep the society solvent
· Every 5-8 yrs it is standard practice for organizations to solicit competitive bids from several investment professionals; we should consider this
· Suggested that maybe our priorities have changed and that this becomes a focus on our strategic planning efforts
· In summary: We want someone on the Investment Committee with investment knowledge who can communicate with the Board better. We also want to figure out how to implement the change that we recommended (already voted on in March meeting – 9 months ago). The Investment Committee voted to "stick to original plan" - but we all agree that the Board makes this decision.
· Recommendation that Heather has a conversation with Jack that that our portfolio needs to change to meet the updated directives. We need a timeline from Morgan Stanley. We should also inquire on whether we should put an outside member on the Investment Committee (appointed through President-Elect, currently Linda; although there was a question about whether this is the Pres-Elect or Past-Pres duties (sounds like it is the former). 

5. International Collaboration Efforts - Andi

· Latin American Botanical Congress (Quito and Cuba): Successful publishers workshop with 2 sessions with good turnout; PanAmerican Scholars supported
· Nagoya Protocol Update
· At summer Board meeting we formed an ad hoc committee to study and advise on this; discussed establishing a clearing house resource on the web; lots of discussion at AIBS meeting and it’s a very complicated scenario
· Rachel Meyer sent a document about the investment that would be required to maintain a website resource (10k/year) and we have not authorized any expenditure on this. Other societies are thinking about participating, so we need a plan ASAP. 
· General agreement that the BSA is not in a position to develop and maintain this on our own. Must be a multi-society approach or supported with grants
· ASPT, ESA, probably AIBS?
· Suggestion that we inquire with a program officer at NSF (international/DEB) from a multi-society approach
· Need to secure funding for the short term AND the long term
· Should also avoid duplication with the museum community, American Public Gardens Association, etc. This is less in our wheelhouse than in that of some other communities/organizations (e.g., “collections”). MOBOT & NYBG with significant research arms should be involved. Have other consortia of museums or botanic gardens had workshops on this? 
· General agreement that we have to provide guidance to the ad hoc committee on this an ask her to look into what other groups are doing.

6. Conference Update - Amy Litt

· BOTANY 2019 Planning
· Lichenologists and Arizona group joining
· Excited about venue and it’s just outside of town with a shuttle; hiking trails from parking lot; will put together evening activities to take advantage of venue;
· Plenary is about fire ecology; Do we get anything from Annals of Botany for the plenary?
· Had 12 symposium proposals submitted and 2 became special events: IAPT Young Investigators Symposium + Session on Tribal Lands; 14 colloquia submissions and we may have to limit these as well (not enough rooms); Symposia are limited to 6 with no current limit on colloquia
· Conference Location Travel Ban Policy: Heather drafted statement about this and will get set out soon to Presidents of societies
· Code of Conduct Revisions Discussion: The existing committee proposed some clarifications about the process.

· 2020: Alaska (set) 
· 2021: Mycology wants to meet with us again in Boise, ID 
· 2022: Omaha?
· Discussion about meeting in Canada and Mexico in the future; will send out an email for discussion

7. General Updates – Heather (asked for questions on reports)

· Publications Report: Strategy meeting (supported by/with Wiley) coming up. A survey was sent out on this – may go out again. Also, we now have a hub online.
· PSRN: Plant Summit is approaching in Feb (Ann Sakai, Lucinda, MinYa, Mike Donoghue, Felipe Zapata, Chelsea Specht) so we should have good representation 

Meeting adjourned 5:56pm.

